CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Environment and Regeneration Overview and
Scrutiny Committee
held on Monday, 17th September, 2018 at The Capesthorne Room - Town
Hall, Macclesfield SK10 1EA
PRESENT

Councillor H Davenport (Chairman)
Councillor T Dean (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors C Browne, C Green, S Hogben, O Hunter, N Mannion, S Pochin,
B Roberts, G M Walton and A Moran

In attendance

Councillors A Arnold — Portfolio Holder, Housing and Planning
Councillor P Bates — Portfolio Holder, Finance and Communications

F Jordan — Acting Deputy Chief Executive and Executive Director, Place
R Minton — Senior Transport Planner
J Davies — Principal Transport Planner

R Kemp — Corporate Manager Waste and Environmental Services
N Kelly — Environmental Protection Team Leader

11 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was received from Councillor M Parsons.

12 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
Consideration was given to the minutes of the meeting held on 18 June 2018.
RESOLVED
That the minutes be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
13 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest
14 WHIPPING DECLARATIONS
There were no whipping declarations.
15 PUBLIC SPEAKING/OPEN SESSION

S Helliwell spoke in respect of the Local Transport Plan consultation stating that
overall the response rate were low. This could be due apathy or a feeling
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Cheshire East Council take no notice of views. In Alsager, the bus consultation
had one the highest response rates. However Alsager had one of the lowest
response rates for this consultation

Poynton and Disley had quite a few mentions of the road network. This proved
shared space was not working in Poynton and she hoped Cheshire East followed
the advice of Chair of the Women and Equalities Committee, Maria Miller MP in
July 2017 who said “With the call to halt the use of shared space schemes, the
suspension of the flawed 2011 Local Transport Note on shared space and the
commitment to update guidance to local authorities, the Government is finally
showing the leadership we called for in our 2017 report into disability and the built
environment". She hoped Cheshire East Council remembered these words when
granting any new developments, including pedestrian pavements, whether on
green fields or green belt.

C Jones, Chair of the Crewe Bus User Group, had concerns regarding the poor
condition of Crewe bus station, stating that action needed to be taken as there
were health and safety issues. The regeneration of the bus station should
therefore be investigated.

CHESHIRE EAST AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN 2018 REVIEW

Minute 16, 17 and 18 were taken together by the Committee.

Consideration was given to the Cheshire East Air Quality Action Plan 2018
Review, Air Quality Strategy and Low Emissions Strategy.

Local authorities had a duty under the Environment Act 1995 to review and
assess local air quality within their area, against a set of health-based objectives
for a number of specific air pollutants. If any areas were found where pollutants
exceeded the objectives, local authorities were required to declare an Air Quality
Management Area (AQMA) and to prepare an Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP)
setting out measures they intended to introduce in order to reduce concentrations
of air pollutants, in pursuit of achieving the objectives. The Air Quality Strategy
set out how air quality would be considered in all relevant decision making
processes across the Council to ensure that any impacts to air quality were taken
into account and actions in the AQAP were implemented where possible. The Air
Quality Action Plan 2018 had been produced as part of the statutory duties
required by the Local Air Quality Management framework.

The Low Emissions Strategy covered a package of policies and measures
focused on reducing emissions from road vehicles across the Borough,
supporting more sustainable modes of transport and mitigating the transport
impacts of development with the aim of improving the health of residents.

Following consideration of the reports, the Committee resolved to make the
following recommendations to the Portfolio Holder for Housing and
Planning/Cabinet:

RESOLVED

That the Portfolio Holder for Housing and Planning/Cabinet given consideration to
the following recommendations:
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e The Air Quality Strategy needed to be SMARTER.

e Low emissions public transport vehicles and service vehicles should
be encouraged.

e Electric charging points should be provided in key centres e.g.
Macclesfield.

e Establishing Low emission zones should be explored.

e There should be incentives for private hire/hackney carriage drivers
to use electric vehicles.

e In relation to site specific measure MIDD1 of the Air Quality Action
Plan, it was agreed that freight and delivery management should be
looked at for all areas of the borough.

e That all box junctions be maintained to ensure that they are clearly
visible.

e Following a recent planning application approval, specific measure
MACC?2 of the Air Quality Action Plan, was now out of date and
should be rewritten.

e Paragraph 2.1 of the Low Emissions Strategy be updated to reflect
works to the A556.

e The provision of electric car charging points be a planning condition
for new builds where this is appropriate

e Assurance be given that the Air Quality and Parking Strategies do
not contradict each other and are coordinated accordingly. Suitable
public transport should be provided prior to restricting public parking
in key service areas.

AIR QUALITY STRATEGY

This item was considered alongside the Cheshire East Air Quality Action Plan
2018 review.

CHESHIRE EAST LOW EMISSION STRATEGY

This item was considered alongside the Cheshire East Air Quality Action Plan
2018 Review.

LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN - CONSULTATION FEEDBACK

Consideration was given to the outcomes and progress following the consultation
for the updated Local Transport Plan (LTP) for Cheshire East.

Following consideration of the reports the Committee resolved to make the
following comments to Cabinet:
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e The response to the consultation was low

e Aroot and branch review of bus services should be undertaken.

e Parking restrictions in town centres would require improved public
transport.

e Businesses should be supported to provide suitable travel plans.

e Residents in rural areas felt let down by the Council. They were in
danger of rural isolation, which affected mental health.

e Road safety and the bus service were both poor in rural
communities.

e That the final LTP be considered by the Committee prior to Cabinet.

RESOLVED

e That Cabinet be requested to give consideration to the comments
highlighted above

e That the draft LTP be considered by the Committee prior to
Cabinet.

CEMETERIES STRATEGY CONSULTATION

Consideration was given to the draft Cemeteries Strategy. The Corporate
Manager Commissioning - Waste and Environmental Services highlighted to the
Committee that whilst there was no statutory requirement to have a strategy,
there was currently an inconsistent approach across the Borough. Comments
from the Committee would be considered as part of the consultation process. It
was noted that the strategy only referred to those churches that responded to the
consultation.

It was agreed that the Portfolio Holder be requested to give consideration to the
following comments :

e The quality of maintenance in cemeteries needed to standardised
across the Borough.

e There needed to be adequate capacity to deal with the number of
cremations in Macclesfield and Crewe.

e The possibility of providing natural burials be explored.

RESOLVED

That the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration be requested to give consideration to
the comments highlighted above when considering the strategy.

FORWARD PLAN

Consideration was given to the areas of the forward plan which fell within the
remit of the Committee.



RESOLVED
That the forward plan be received.

22 WORK PROGRAMME
Consideration was given to the work programme. It was agreed that the draft
Local Transport Plan and licensing of taxi vehicles in relation to home to school
transport be added to the work programme.

RESOLVED

That the work programme be amended to reflect the above issues.

The meeting commenced at 2.00 pm and concluded at 5.15 pm

Councillor H Davenport (Chairman)



